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„Tally me Banana, german army!“

This article and comment refers to a public 
relations video by our military forces 
(Bundeswehr) and their navy. All Bundeswehr PR 
has to comply with the german government‘s 
politics, so maybe you should know what they 
think, if it‘s news to you at all. You can watch 



the video on youtube, if you click on both 
pictures. What you‘ll see is mum and daughter in 
the supermarket, and daughter being very VERY 
disappointed because there are NO BANANAS TODAY. 
Look at the girl‘s face, it‘s really dramatic. Of
course we could laugh at ridiculous PR. They only
do it for money, life is not easy, you know, we 
all have to make our living, maybe the woman is a
single mum with low or no income, and the 
Bundeswehr has enough money to spend.

Below the video the text says: „Many favoured 
products come to us by sea. The navy takes care 
that they can arrive.“ Subtitles in the video: 
„Bananas come by sea!“ - „Trade by sea is 
essential for our wealth.“ - „It‘s necessary that
sea routes are safe.“ - „A strong navy protects 
these sea routes.“ - „Navy – We.Serve.Germany.“ 
You see very cool equipment, cool technique, cool
men and women, a man shooting, an explosion, and 
yes, you‘ll see a cool man laughing. (And if you 
want young people to join the Bundeswehr, you 
can‘t speak about depleted uranium exposure in 
NATO-wars, you can‘t play videos of drowning 
refugees, or show Chris Hedges‘ pictures of war 
we are not supposed to see).  

Read the german defense policy guidelines 
(Verteidigungspolitische Richtlinien VPR). The 
message sounds very complicated and serious. It 
seems, as if the VPR were not about bananas and 
little girls being disappointed. 

One statement in the german VPR is that Germany‘s
territory is not threatened by conventional 
military forces. According to the VPR, today we 
could be threatend by failed states, 
international terrorism, dictators, the aftermath
of revolutions, organized crime, climate and 
environmental catastrophes, migration, scarcity 



of ressources, problems with supply, epidemics. 
IT-systems could be a target, too.

If you read more of the VPR and listen to 
Germany‘s most powerful politicians‘ speeches and
interviews, and if you look at the Bundeswehr PR,
you won‘t hear aggressive statements. But you 
will hear a new meaning of the word defense. 
That‘s why Frontex defends Europe against 
illegal, uncontrolled migration of (poor) 
people. And „if we don‘t get what we want …“ was 
translated to „if we don‘t get what we need“. 
Germany is Industrialized High Tech and Exporting
Nation, hey. We depend on imports. Maybe we have 
own ressources, but so what, we need other‘s 
ressources. Many german farmers quit their job, 
but why worry, we depend on food imports, and our
Bundeswehr protects free trade and any trade 
route. We don‘t produce biogas ourselves, no: we 
need gas from Russia, so Russia and all pipelines
shall be safe.

The german Bundeswehr even wants to tell us we 
need bananas. 

What would people in Somalia, Afghanistan, 
Guatemala, Brazil, Jamaika, anywhere in world 
think of this video? And what would they think 
about Germany? 

One part of the banana history is the corporation
United Fruit Company UFC, defending it‘s 
interests 1954 in Guatemala, joining forces with 
the US-government and secret service. It was in 
Cold War times. The Jacobo Arbenz Guzman 
government in Guatemala was perceived as a 
communist threat. The UFC owned much land in 
Guatemala, and guess what the elected president 
Arbenz Guzman tried to do.
 



Since the 1950s, only few things have changed, 
when we look at world trade and globalization. 
But there is a new science, it‘s called forensic 
economics or Forensic Finance. UFC stock was up 
before the communist threat in Guatemala was 
defeated and UFC could do business as usual. 

There are still many reports from all over the 
world on the effects of world trade: poverty, no 
living wages, starvation, no education, bad 
health, deaths, despair, diaspora.  

I think there are enough reasons to be angry at 
„the West“ and to stop shipping bananas.

Nobody would expect former UN special envoy Jean 
Ziegler appearing in a navy PR-video, telling the
navy to think before they shoot, speaking angrily
about starvation, crimes, dangerous working 
conditions, lowest wages and poverty in a 
globalized world. Ziegler wrote a book about 
people hating the powerful „West“. But people 
understood, organizations informed us, 
documentary films showed what‘s going on in world
trade. That‘s why fair trade was created. In the 
last years, a discussion started if fair trade is
really much better than any other business. 
Famous corporations are allowed to sell fairtrade
products. Wages in fair trade are better but not 
yet living wages, and some workers on fair trade 
farms don‘t even know they work in fair trade.

Try real fair world trade in all trades, fair 
negotiation and pay living wages, and let‘s see 
how many enemies you‘ll have. 
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